
             
             
             
             
             
             

  
STATEMENT FOR THE RECORD 

COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND WORKFORCE 
UNITED STATES HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

WITH RESPECT TO 
H.R. 4508, REAUTHORIZATION OF THE HIGHER EDUCATION ACT 

 
 
Chairwoman Foxx and Ranking Member Scott, 
 

I write today, as Ranking Member of the House Committee on Veterans’ Affairs and as 
Co-Chair of the National Guard and Reserve Components Caucus, to bring to your attention a 
number of provisions in the education bill under your consideration that would negatively impact 
our veterans. As a country, one of the ways we have consistently shown our commitment to 
serving those who have served us is by providing them the opportunity to obtain higher 
education. Our country’s commitment to this, however, must not end at simply providing 
veterans with education benefits but must also include being vigilant about protecting their 
benefits from being targeted by predatory actors and ensuring that their benefits can, in fact, be 
used to help them achieve better lives. This vigilance is also about being a good steward of 
taxpayer dollars. Therefore, I hope you will strongly consider the following ways in which the 
following provisions place the education prospects of America’s heroes at risk before reporting 
the bill out of Committee. 

 
Section 104. Regulatory Relief 
 

This section repeals the gainful employment rule, the borrower defense rule, and the 
definition of credit hour. It further prohibits the U.S. Secretary of Education from regulating 
these issues in the future. Such moves drastically reduce the federal oversight available to ensure 
that our student veterans are enrolling in quality programs that do not use predatory practices to 
take advantage of the readily available federal dollars we provide our veterans for education. 
When such bad actor schools defraud veterans of their GI Bill benefits, they also defraud the 
taxpayer. As the recent cases of ITT Tech and Corinthian have shown, we need more oversight 
of institutions that engage in predatory practices and student abuses, not less. 

 
Section 451. Termination of Federal Direct Loan Program under Part D and Other Conforming 
Amendments 
 

The termination of the Federal Direct Loan Program also effectively terminates the 
Public Service Loan Forgiveness (PSLF) program as PSLF is absent from the ONE Loan 
program created by this bill. The PSLF program allows those who work in public service, which 




